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AN ACT relating to revision of inadvertent errors; 
correcting statutory references and language resulting from 
inadvertent errors and omissions in previously adopted 
legislation; correcting obsolete references; repealing 
fully executed provisions; specifying applicability; and 
providing for an effective date. 
 
Be It Enacted by the Legislature of the State of Wyoming: 
 

Section 1.  W.S. 1-41-103(d)(intro) and (ii), 
5-9-128(a)(vi)(A), 6-4-403(b)(iv), by amending and 
renumbering (vi) as (v) and by renumbering (v) as (vi), 
6-7-101(a)(iii)(intro) and (E), 7-4-211(a)(v), 
9-1-603(a)(vii), 9-2-908(a)(i) and (ii), 9-2-1523(c), 
9-4-601(d)(iv), 9-12-1305(g)(i) and (ii), 12-4-102(a)(iii), 
12-4-413(b)(ii), 14-6-412(b)(intro) and (iii), 
16-6-101(a)(i)(A), 16-6-708(b), 18-5-306(a)(xi), 
18-5-316(b)(ix), 21-2-103, 21-3-125, 
21-13-309(m)(v)(intro), 21-17-109 by creating a new 
subsection (f), 21-18-207, 23-1-705(e)(i), 24-1-128, 
26-16-209(b)(ii)(C), 26-42-106(e)(ii) and (vi), 30-1-102, 
30-2-607(p), 30-5-109(c)(iii), 30-5-110(f), 30-5-120(a), 
31-18-502, 31-18-902(b), 35-1-628(a)(intro), 35-5-221(b), 
36-8-1001(c) and 40-12-301(a)(xi)(B) are amended to read: 

 
1-41-103.  Self-insurance account; creation; 

authorized payments. 
 
(d)  Expenditures may also be made out of the 

self-insurance account for any one (1) or more of the 
following:  

 
(ii)  Costs of purchasing services, including 

loss prevention, risk and claims control, and legal, 
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actuarial, investigative, support and adjustment services; 
and 

 
5-9-128.  Civil jurisdiction. 
 
(a)  Each circuit court has exclusive original civil 

jurisdiction within the boundaries of the state for:  
 

(vi)  Actions to foreclose and enforce the 
following statutory liens only, when the amount claimed on 
the lien does not exceed seven thousand dollars ($7,000.00) 
exclusive of court costs:  

 
(A)  Construction liens as provided by W.S. 

29-2-101 through 29-2-109 29-2-113;  
 

6-4-403.  Abandoning or endangering children; 
penalties; "child"; disclosure or publication of 
identifying information; "minor victim". 

 
(b)  No person shall knowingly:  
 

(iv)  Sell, give or otherwise furnish a child any 
drug prohibited by law without a physician's prescription; 
or 

 
(vi)(v)  Conceal or refuse to reveal to the 

parent, guardian, lawful custodian or to a peace officer 
the location of a child knowing that the child has run away 
from a parent, guardian or lawful custodian, except when 
the action of the defendant is necessary to protect the 
child from an immediate danger to the child's welfare;. or 

 
(v)(vi)  Cause, encourage, aid or contribute to 

the endangering of a child's health, welfare or morals, by 
using, employing or permitting a child:  
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(A)  In any business enterprise which is 

injurious or dangerous to the health, morals, life or 
physical safety of the child;  

 
(B)  In any place for purposes of begging;  
 
(C)  To be exhibited for the purpose of 

displaying any deformity of a child, except to physicians, 
nurses or other health professionals; or 

 
(D)  In a place used for prostitution. 
 
(E)  Repealed By Laws 1999, ch. 180, § 3. 
 

6-7-101.  Definitions. 
 
(a)  As used in this article:  
 

(iii)  "Gambling" means risking any property for 
gain contingent in whole or in part upon lot, chance, the 
operation of a gambling device or the happening or outcome 
of an event, including a sporting event, over which the 
person taking a risk has no control, but does not include 
any of the following:  

 
(E)  Any game, wager or transaction which is 

incidental to a bona fide social relationship, is 
participated in by natural persons only, and in which no 
person is participating, directly or indirectly, in 
professional gambling; or 

 
7-4-211.  Board of coroner standards. 
 
(a)  There is created a board of coroner standards. 

The board shall consist of one (1) chairman and six (6) 
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members appointed by and who shall serve at the pleasure of 
the governor as follows:  

 
(v)  One (1) shall be a peace officer certified 

under W.S. 9-1-701 through 9-1-707 9-1-711.  
 

9-1-603.  Duties generally; retention of qualified 
practicing attorneys; matters in which county or state is 
party or has interest; assistance to county and district 
attorneys in felony trials. 

 
(a)  The attorney general shall:  
 

(vii)  Effective July 1, 2000, serve as the 
designated agency to administer the Wyoming governor's 
planning council on developmental disabilities. A 
memorandum of understanding shall be executed by and 
between the designated agency and the governor's planning 
council, which shall incorporate the provisions of the 
Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 6024; 

 
9-2-908.  Eligibility requirements of qualifying arts 

organizations; allocation limitations; matching 
requirements. 

 
(a)  Any qualifying organization may apply to receive 

monies from the state account to be deposited in the 
qualifying organization's endowment fund:  

 
(i)  If it has received a grant from the 

department during one (1) of the three (3) years 
immediately before making application for state fund monies 
under this subsection; or 

 



 
 
 
 
ORIGINAL SENATE  
FILE   NO.  0069 
 

ENROLLED ACT NO. 75,  SENATE 
 
SIXTY-FIRST LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF WYOMING 

2011 GENERAL SESSION 
 
 
 

 5 
 

(ii)  Upon approval by the department if it has 
not received a grant from the department within the past 
three (3) years; or 

 
9-2-1523.  Confidentiality of panel proceedings; 

privilege; proceedings and decision inadmissible; 
assessment of costs. 

 
(c)  Except as provided in W.S. 9-2-1522(c), the 

claim, answer, decision and any other pleadings served 
under this act shall not be admissible in any subsequent 
civil action brought by the claimant against the health 
care provider for alleged malpractice. 

 
9-4-601.  Distribution and use; funds, accounts, 

cities and towns benefited; exception for bonus payments. 
 
(d)  Any revenue received under subsection (a) of this 

section in excess of two hundred million dollars 
($200,000,000.00) shall be distributed as follows:  

 
(iv)  Two-thirds (2/3) to the budget reserve 

account; and 
 

9-12-1305.  Wyoming small business investment credit. 
 
(g)  Final decertification of a Wyoming small business 

investment company under W.S. 9-12-1310 shall result in the 
disallowance and the recapture of a credit under this 
section.  The amount to be disallowed and recaptured shall 
be assessed as follows: 

 
(i)  If decertification of a Wyoming small 

business investment company is within four (4) years of its 
allocation date and prior to meeting the requirements of 
W.S. 9-12-1310(c) 9-12-1307(a)(ii), all credits under this 
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section are disallowed.  To the extent any credit had been 
taken, the tax shall be immediately due and payable and the 
collecting authority is authorized to collect the tax; 

 
(ii)  If decertification of a Wyoming small 

business investment company occurs after the company has 
met the requirements of W.S. 9-12-1310(c) 9-12-1307(a)(ii), 
no credits under this section are disallowed and no credits 
that were previously taken under this section shall be 
recaptured. 

 
12-4-102.  Application for licenses and permits; 

contents; signature and verification. 
 
(a)  Any person desiring a license or permit 

authorized by this title shall apply to the appropriate 
licensing authority. The application shall be made under 
oath upon a form to be prepared by the attorney general and 
furnished to the licensing authority. The application shall 
be filed in the office of the clerk of the appropriate 
licensing authority and shall contain the following 
provisions: 

 
(iii)  A disclosure of any criminal record of the 

applicant or any partner equal to a felony conviction under 
Wyoming law and of any conviction for a violation of 
Wyoming law relating to the sale or manufacture of 
alcoholic liquor or malt beverages within ten (10) years 
prior to the filing of the application; and 

 
12-4-413.  Bar and grill liquor license; authorized; 

requirements. 
 
(b)  The number of bar and grill liquor licenses for 

cities and towns shall be based on the following population 
formula: 



 
 
 
 
ORIGINAL SENATE  
FILE   NO.  0069 
 

ENROLLED ACT NO. 75,  SENATE 
 
SIXTY-FIRST LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF WYOMING 

2011 GENERAL SESSION 
 
 
 

 7 
 

 
(ii)  Not more than two (2) licenses for 

population in incorporated cities between seven thousand 
five hundred one (7,501) and fifteen thousand (15,000); and 

 
14-6-412.  Commencement of proceedings; contents of 

petition. 
 
(b)  The petition shall set forth all jurisdictional 

facts, including but not limited to all of the following:  
 

(iii)  Whether the child is being held in 
detention or shelter care and if so, the name and address 
of the facility and the time shelter care commenced; and 

 
16-6-101.  Definitions. 
 
(a)  As used in this act:  
 

(i)  "Resident" means a person, partnership, 
limited partnership, registered limited partnership, 
registered limited liability company or corporation 
certified as a resident by the department of employment 
prior to bidding upon the contract or responding to a 
request for proposal, subject to the following criteria: 

 
(A)  Any person who has been a resident of 

the state for one (1) year or more immediately prior to 
bidding upon the contract or responding to a request for 
proposal; or 

 
16-6-708.  Responsibilities under alternative delivery 

contracts. 
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(b)  All bids let received under this section 
including subcontractor bids, shall be opened in public 
following reasonable public notice. 

 
18-5-306.  Minimum requirements for subdivision 

permits. 
 

(a)  The board shall require, and with respect to 
paragraph (xii) of this subsection may require, the 
following information to be submitted with each application 
for a subdivision permit, provided the board may by rule 
exempt from any of the following requirements of this 
subsection or subsection (c) of this section and may exempt 
from paragraph (xii) of this subsection the subdivision of 
one (1) or more units of land into not more than a total of 
five (5) units of land: 

 
(xi)  With respect to any water rights 

appurtenant to lands to be subdivided in accordance with 
this chapter and prior to final approval of the subdivision 
the subdivider shall provide the following: 

 
(A)  The intended disposition of the water 

rights, by: 
 

(1)  Evidence that the subdivider has 
submitted to the state engineer the documentation necessary 
to relinquish the water rights and has notified purchasers 
and the board of this action; or 

 
(B)(2)  Evidence that the subdivider 

has submitted to the state engineer the documentation 
necessary to change the use, place of use or point of 
diversion to provide for beneficial use of the water rights 
outside the subdivision; or 
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(C)(3)  A plan, a copy of which was 
submitted to and approved by the state engineer prior to 
the final approval of the subdivision application, for the 
distribution of the water rights appurtenant to the land to 
be subdivided. The plan shall specify the distribution of 
the water to the lots within the subdivision and shall 
include all appropriate applications for change of use, 
change of place of use or change in point of diversion or 
means of conveyance in accordance with W.S. 41-3-103, 
41-3-104 or 41-3-114.; and 

 
(D)(B)  If the subdivision is located within 

lands, served by or crossed by a ditch, irrigation company 
or association or by an unorganized ditch, evidence that 
the plan has been submitted, at least sixty (60) days prior 
to the submittal of the application for the subdivision 
permit to the company, or association, or the remaining 
appropriators in the case of an unorganized ditch for their 
review and recommendations; 

 
(E)(C)  Evidence that the subdivider will 

specifically state on all offers and solicitations relative 
to the subdivision his intent to comply with this paragraph 
and that the seller does not warrant to a purchaser that he 
shall have any rights to the natural flow of any stream 
within or adjacent to the proposed subdivision. He shall 
further state that the Wyoming law does not recognize any 
riparian rights to the continued natural flow of a stream 
or river for persons living on the banks of the stream or 
river; 

 
(F)(D)  If the subdivision is located within 

the boundaries of an irrigation district that is subject to 
the provisions of title 41, chapter 7 of the Wyoming 
statutes, the application shall include a review and 
recommendations from the irrigation district regarding the 
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attached water rights and the irrigation district's 
easements. If there is a conflict with the irrigation 
district's recommendations, the applicant shall certify 
that it has met with and made a good faith effort to 
resolve any conflicts with the irrigation district; and 

 
(G)(E)  If the subdivision will create a 

significant additional burden or risk of liability to the 
irrigation district, company, association or remaining 
appropriators including appropriators on an unorganized 
ditch, the applicant shall provide an adequate and 
responsible plan to reduce or eliminate the additional 
burden or risk of liability. 

 
18-5-316.  Requirements for large acreage subdivision 

permits. 
 
(b)  The board may require any or all of the following 

information to be submitted with an application for a 
subdivision permit pursuant to this section: 

 
(ix)  With respect to any water rights 

appurtenant to lands to be subdivided in accordance with 
this section and prior to final approval of the subdivision 
the subdivider shall provide the following: 

 
(A)  The intended disposition of the water 

rights by: 
 

(1)  Evidence that the subdivider has 
submitted to the state engineer the documentation necessary 
to relinquish the water rights and has notified purchasers 
and the board of this action; or 

 
(B)(2)  Evidence that the subdivider 

has submitted to the state engineer the documentation 
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necessary to change the use, place of use or point of 
diversion to provide for beneficial use of the water rights 
outside the subdivision; or 

 
(C)(3)  A plan, a copy of which was 

submitted to and approved by the state engineer prior to 
the final approval of the subdivision application, for the 
distribution of the water rights appurtenant to the land to 
be subdivided. The plan shall specify the distribution of 
the water to the lots within the subdivision and shall 
include all appropriate applications for change of use, 
change of place of use or change in point of diversion or 
means of conveyance in accordance with W.S. 41-3-103, 
41-3-104 or 41-3-114.;  

 
(D)(B)  If the subdivision is located within 

an irrigation district or within lands, served by a ditch, 
irrigation company or association or by an unorganized 
ditch, evidence that the plan has been submitted to the 
district board company, or association, or the remaining 
appropriators in the case of an unorganized ditch for their 
review and recommendations; and 

 
(E)(C)  Evidence that the subdivider will 

specifically state on all offers relative to the 
subdivision his intent to comply with this paragraph and 
that the seller does not warrant to a purchaser that he 
shall have any rights to the natural flow of any stream 
within or adjacent to the proposed subdivision. He shall 
further state that the Wyoming law does not recognize any 
riparian rights to the continued natural flow of a stream 
or river for persons living on the banks of the stream or 
river. 

 
21-2-103.  Effect on functions and powers of community 

college commission.  
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Except as provided in W.S. 21-4-304, Nothing in this code 
shall be construed to limit or contravene the functions and 
powers of the community college commission of Wyoming as 
established by law. 

 
21-3-125.  Application of Municipal Budget Act.  
 

The Municipal Budget Uniform Municipal Fiscal Procedures 
Act applies to every school district within the state. 

 
21-13-309.  Determination of amount to be included in 

foundation program for each district. 
 
(m)  In determining the amount to be included in the 

foundation program for each district, the state 
superintendent shall: 

 
(v)  Based upon ADM computations and identified 

school configurations within each district pursuant to 
paragraph (iv) of this subsection, compute the foundation 
program amount for each district as prescribed by the 
education resource block grant model adopted by the Wyoming 
legislature as defined under W.S. 21-13-103(a)(xiv) 
21-13-101(a)(xiv), as contained within the spreadsheets and 
accompanying reports referenced under W.S. 
21-13-101(a)(xvii) and (xviii) and on file with the 
secretary of state pursuant to W.S. 21-13-101(c).  The 
following criteria shall be used by the state 
superintendent in the administration of the education 
resource block grant model: 

 
21-17-109.  Course in field of professional health 

services; authority to offer; contracts with students; 
repayment of funds expended; deposit of repayments. 
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(f)  Upon recommendation of the president of the 
university, the board of trustees may relieve a student of 
the obligation to repay amounts expended under paragraph 
(i) of this subsection, in whole or in part, where 
repayment would cause undue hardship. The university shall 
annually report the number of students relieved from 
repayment under this subsection to the joint labor, health 
and social services interim committee not later than 
October 1. 

 
21-18-207.  Cooperative educational services.  
 

The commission shall encourage community colleges and 
school districts to utilize the procedures provided by W.S. 
21-20-101 through 21-20-109 21-20-111. 
 

23-1-705.  Complimentary licenses; one-shot antelope 
hunt licenses; gunpowder and buckskin hunt licenses; 
gratuitous licenses. 

 
(e)  The department shall issue: 
 

(i)  For a fee of two dollars ($2.00) a resident 
deer or antelope license and for a fee of five dollars 
($5.00) an elk license to any resident who was born on or 
before January 1, 1930, and who has continuously resided in 
Wyoming for at least the forty (40) years immediately 
preceding application for the license; and 
 

24-1-128.  Marking of highways.  
 

All center markings and supplementary road shoulder 
markings on all highways within the boundaries of the state 
of Wyoming completed in asphalt, oil, concrete, or other 
hard surface shall be maintained with bright yellow lines, 
whether or not said markings be solid or broken yellow 
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lines. The director of the department of transportation 
shall have the duty to enforce the provisions of this 
section and to provide for the effective maintenance of 
said yellow markings. The state transportation commission 
after a hearing may waive the application of this act 
section to any highway or highway project if necessary to 
promote a safe and effective utilization of such highway or 
highway project. The governor and the president of the 
senate and the speaker of the house of representatives of 
the state of Wyoming shall be notified in writing at least 
five (5) days before the hearing. 

 
26-16-209.  Section applicability; premium adjustment 

for any policy; annual calculation; exception. 
 
(b)  Except as provided in subsection (h) of this 

section, the adjusted premiums for any policy shall be 
calculated on an annual basis and shall be the uniform 
percentage of the premiums specified in the policy for each 
policy year, excluding:  

 
(ii)  Any uniform annual contract charge or 

policy fee specified in the policy in a statement of the 
method to be used in calculating the cash surrender values 
and paid-up nonforfeiture benefits, that the present value, 
at the date of issue of the policy, of all adjusted 
premiums shall be equal to the sum of:  

 
(C)  One hundred twenty-five percent (125%) 

of the nonforfeiture net level premium as otherwise defined 
in this section.; and In applying this percentage, no 
nonforfeiture net level premium is deemed to exceed four 
percent (4%) of either the amount of insurance, if the 
insurance is uniform in amount, or the average amount of 
insurance at the beginning of each of the first ten (10) 
policy years. 
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26-42-106.  Powers and duties of the association. 
 
(e)  With respect to only life and health insurance 

policies and when proceeding under paragraph (b)(ii) or 
(d)(iii) of this section, the association:  

 
(ii)  For group policies, shall make diligent 

efforts to provide all known insureds or group 
policyholders thirty (30) days notice of the termination of 
the benefits provided; and 

 
(vi)  If it elects to reissue terminated coverage 

at a premium rate different from that charged under the 
terminated policy, shall set the premium in accordance with 
the amount of insurance provided and the age and class of 
risk, subject to approval of the commissioner or a court of 
competent jurisdiction; and 

 
30-1-102.  Imperfect certificates void.  

 
Any certificate of the location of a lode claim which shall 
not fully contain all the requirements named in the 
preceding section W.S. 30-1-101, together with such other 
description as shall identify the lode or claim with 
reasonable certainty, shall be void. 

 
30-2-607.  Only permissible explosives or blasting 

devices to be used; requirements as to use. 
 

(p)  Where misfires occur with electric detonators, a 
waiting period of at least five (5) minutes shall elapse 
before anyone returns to the shot. After such failure, the 
blasting cable shall be disconnected from the source of 
power and the battery end short-circuited before electric 
connections are examined. 
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30-5-109.  Rules and regulations governing drilling 

units. 
 

(c)(iii)  If any of the owners specified in paragraph 
(ii) above of this subsection, (c), who have not in writing 
consented to the exception applied for, file written 
objections to the requested exception with the state oil 
and gas supervisor during said fifteen (15) day period 
following the applicant's mailing of the notice of filing, 
or if for any other reason said supervisor fails to grant 
such requested exception, then no well shall be drilled on 
the drilling unit involved except at the location 
authorized by the order establishing such unit, unless and 
until the commission shall grant such exception after 
notice and hearing upon the application as required by this 
act.  Provided that in addition to any other notice 
required by W.S. 30-5-111(d) as amended, or any other 
provision of law or the commission's rules, the commission 
shall cause notice of any hearing before it on an 
application for such exception to be mailed by registered 
or certified mail with return receipt to each of the owners 
specified in paragraph (ii) above of this subsection (c) at 
least ten (10) days before the date of such hearing. 

 
30-5-110.  Agreements for waterflooding or other 

recovery operations, repressuring or pressure-maintenance 
operations, cycling or recycling operations; operation as a 
unit of 1 or more pools or parts thereof and pooling of 
interests in oil and gas therein; amendment of orders and 
agreements. 
 

(f)  No order of the commission authorizing the 
commencement of unit operations shall become effective 
until the plan of unitization has been signed or in writing 
ratified or approved by those persons who own at least 
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eighty percent (80%) of the unit production or proceeds 
thereof that will be credited to royalty and overriding 
royalty interests which are free of costs, and unless both 
the plan of unitization and the operating plan, if any, 
have been signed, or in writing approved or ratified, by 
those persons who will be required to pay at least eighty 
percent (80%) of the cost of unit operations. However, to 
the extent that overriding royalty interests are in excess 
of a total of twelve and one-half percent (12 1/2%) of the 
production from any tract, such excess interests shall not 
be considered in determining the percentage of approval or 
ratification by such cost-free interests. If such consent 
has not been obtained at the time the commission order is 
made, the commission shall, upon application, hold such 
supplemental hearings and make such findings as may be 
required to determine when and if such consent has been 
obtained. Notice of such supplemental hearing shall be 
given by regular mail at least fifteen (15) days prior to 
such hearing to each person owning interests in the oil and 
gas in the proposed unit area whose name and address was 
required by the provisions of subsection paragraph (c)(ii) 
of this section to be listed in the application for such 
unit operations. If the required percentages of consent 
have not been obtained within a period of six (6) months 
from and after the date on which the order of approval is 
made, such order shall be ineffective and revoked by the 
commission, unless, for good cause shown, the commission 
extends that time. Any interested person may file an 
application with the commission requesting an order 
applicable only to the proposed unit area described in the 
application which shall provide for the percentage of 
approval or ratification by either cost-free or cost-
bearing interests, or both, to be reduced from eighty 
percent (80%) to seventy-five percent (75%). The 
application shall contain the information required by 
subsection (c) of this section and any order of the 
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commission entered pursuant to the application must comply 
with subsection (e) of this section. Notice of the hearing 
on the application shall be given in the same manner and to 
the same persons as required by subsection (d) of this 
section. If the commission finds that negotiations were 
being conducted on the effective date of this act or have 
been conducted for a period of at least nine (9) months 
prior to the filing of the application, that the applicant 
has participated in the negotiations diligently and in good 
faith, and that the percentage of approval or ratification 
required by this subsection cannot be obtained, the 
commission may reduce any percentage of approval or 
ratification required by this section from eighty percent 
(80%) to seventy-five percent (75%). Such an order shall 
affect only the unit area described in the application and 
shall operate only to approve the proposed plan of 
unitization and proposed operating plan and to reduce the 
required percentage of approval or ratification thereof and 
shall not change any other requirement contained in this 
section. 

 
30-5-120. Additional forfeiture or civil penalty for 

flaring of gas in excess of amounts permitted by order of 
commission. 
 

(a)  Whenever under the provisions of the preceding 
section W.S. 30-5-119 a forfeiture or civil penalty is 
imposed for the flaring of gas in excess of the amounts 
permitted by an order of the commission there shall also be 
imposed an additional forfeiture or civil penalty which 
shall be the greater of either (i) ten percent (10%) of the 
amount of the forfeiture or civil penalty, or (ii) six and 
one-quarter percent (6 1/4%) of the value of the amount of 
gas so flared or vented. Value shall be determined by the 
average price being paid at the nearest point of 
connection. 
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31-18-502.  Decal fee; disposition.  

 
An additional fee may be collected by the issuing agency 
from a licensee for each annual decal issued pursuant to 
W.S. 39-17-202(d) through (j) (g).  The fee shall be in an 
amount determined by the department of transportation to be 
sufficient to recover reasonable administrative costs of 
the International Fuel Tax Agreement and the Multistate 
Highway Transportation Agreement, but not more than ten 
dollars ($10.00) per annual decal.  The fee shall be 
remitted to the state treasurer who shall credit the 
multistate highway and fuel tax agreements account created 
by W.S. 39-17-211(e) within the highway fund. 
 

31-18-902.  State cooperation with and assistance to 
interstate cooperating committee. 

 
(b)  Funds for the administration of this agreement, 

including participation in the cooperating committee and 
the actual expenses of the designated representative, shall 
be budgeted from the fees collected under W.S. 39-17-206(j) 
31-18-502. 

 
35-1-628.  Community based respite care services. 
 
(a)  The department of health shall develop and 

administer a statewide program to provide community based 
respite care services to families with a member age birth 
to twenty-one (21) years who has developmental disabilities 
who is not eligible for home and community based waiver 
services under medicaid.  This program shall be designed so 
as to permit persons with developmental disabilities who 
are under twenty-one (21) years of age to be cared for by 
the family to the greatest extent possible.  The department 
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in consultation with the Wyoming governor's planning 
council on developmental disabilities shall:  

 
35-5-221.  Cooperation between coroner and procurement 

organization. 
 
(b)  If a coroner receives notice from a procurement 

organization that an anatomical gift might be available or 
was made with respect to a decedent whose body is under the 
jurisdiction of the coroner and a post-mortem examination 
is going to be performed, unless the coroner denies 
recovery in accordance with W.S. 35-5-223 35-5-222, the 
coroner or designee shall conduct a post-mortem examination 
of the body or the part in a manner and within a period 
compatible with its preservation for the purposes of the 
gift. 

 
36-8-1001.  Wyoming Territorial Prison state historic 

site. 
 
(c)  The board of land commissioners shall not trade, 

sell or otherwise dispose of the lands described in 
paragraph subsection (a) of this section without approval 
of the legislature.  

 
40-12-301.  Definitions. 
 
(a)  As used in this article: 
 

(xi)  "Unpublished cellular telephone number" 
means a cellular telephone number: 

 
(B)  Whose prefix or telephone number has 

been determined by the office of the public service 
commission to be primarily for cellular telephone service. 
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Section 2.  W.S.  21-17-109(d)(iv) and 
26-16-209(b)(ii)(D) are repealed. 

 
Section 3.  Any other act adopted by the Wyoming 

legislature during the same session in which this act is 
adopted shall be given precedence and shall prevail over 
the amendments in this act to the extent that such acts are 
in conflict with this act. 

 
Section 4.  This act is effective immediately upon 

completion of all acts necessary for a bill to become law 
as provided by Article 4, Section 8 of the Wyoming 
Constitution. 
 

(END) 
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